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of 2 years of permanent medical re-
moval protection benefits (specified in 
paragraph (b)(2) of this section). 

(2) If required by this section to pro-
vide medical removal protection bene-
fits, the responsible employer must 
maintain the removed worker’s total 
normal earnings, seniority and other 
worker rights and benefits, as though 
the worker had not been removed. 

(3) If a removed beryllium-associated 
worker files a claim for workers’ com-
pensation payments for a beryllium-re-
lated disability, then the responsible 
employer must continue to provide 
medical removal protection benefits 
pending disposition of the claim. The 
responsible employer must receive no 
credit for the workers’ compensation 
payments received by the worker for 
treatment related expenses. 

(4) The responsible employer’s obliga-
tion to provide medical removal pro-
tection benefits to a removed beryl-
lium-associated worker is reduced to 
the extent that the worker receives 
compensation for earnings lost during 
the period of removal either from a 
publicly- or employer-funded com-
pensation program, or from employ-
ment with another employer made pos-
sible by virtue of the worker’s removal. 

(5) For the purposes of this section, 
the requirement that a responsible em-
ployer provide medical removal protec-
tion benefits is not intended to expand 
upon, restrict, or change any rights to 
a specific job classification or position 
under the terms of an applicable collec-
tive bargaining agreement. 

(6) The responsible employer may 
condition the provision of medical re-
moval protection benefits upon the be-
ryllium-associated worker’s participa-
tion in medical surveillance provided 
in accordance with § 850.34 of this part. 

§ 850.36 Medical consent. 
(a) The responsible employer must 

provide each beryllium-associated 
worker with a summary of the medical 
surveillance program established in 
§ 850.34 at least one week before the 
first medical evaluation or procedure 
or at any time requested by the work-
er. This summary must include: 

(1) The type of data that will be col-
lected in the medical surveillance pro-
gram; 

(2) How the data will be collected and 
maintained; 

(3) The purpose for which the data 
will be used; and 

(4) A description of how confidential 
data will be protected. 

(b) Responsible employers must also 
provide each beryllium-associated 
worker with information on the bene-
fits and risks of the medical tests and 
examinations available to the worker 
at least one week prior to any such ex-
amination or test, and an opportunity 
to have the worker’s questions an-
swered. 

(c) The responsible employer must 
have the SOMD obtain a beryllium-as-
sociated worker’s signature on the in-
formed consent form found in Appendix 
A to this part, before performing med-
ical evaluations or any tests. 

§ 850.37 Training and counseling. 
(a) The responsible employer must 

develop and implement a beryllium 
training program and ensure participa-
tion for: 

(1) Beryllium-associated workers; 
(2) All other individuals who work at 

a site where beryllium activities are 
conducted. 

(b) The training provided for workers 
identified in paragraph (a)(1) of this 
section, must: 

(1) Be in accordance with 29 CFR 
1910.1200, Hazard Communication; 

(2) Include the contents of the 
CBDPP; and 

(3) Include potential health risks to 
beryllium worker family members and 
others who may come in contact with 
beryllium on beryllium workers or be-
ryllium workers’ personal clothing or 
other personal items as the result of a 
beryllium control failure at a DOE fa-
cility. 

(c) The training provided for workers 
identified in paragraph (a)(2) of this 
section must consist of general aware-
ness about beryllium hazards and con-
trols. 

(d) The responsible employer must 
provide the training required by this 
section before or at the time of initial 
assignment and at least every two 
years thereafter. 

(e) The employer must provide re-
training when the employer has reason 
to believe that a beryllium worker 
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lacks the proficiency, knowledge, or 
understanding needed to work safely 
with beryllium, including at least the 
following situations: 

(1) To address any new beryllium haz-
ards resulting from a change to oper-
ations, procedures, or beryllium con-
trols about which the beryllium worker 
was not previously trained; and 

(2) If a beryllium worker’s perform-
ance involving beryllium work indi-
cates that the worker has not retained 
the requisite proficiency. 

(f) The responsible employer must de-
velop and implement a counseling pro-
gram to assist beryllium-associated 
workers who are diagnosed by the 
SOMD to be sensitized to beryllium or 
to have CBD. This counseling program 
must include communicating with be-
ryllium-associated workers concerning: 

(1) The medical surveillance program 
provisions and procedures; 

(2) Medical treatment options; 
(3) Medical, psychological, and career 

counseling; 
(4) Medical benefits; 
(5) Administrative procedures and 

workers rights under applicable Work-
ers’ Compensation laws and regula-
tions; 

(6) Work practice procedures limiting 
beryllium-associated worker exposure 
to beryllium; and 

(7) The risk of continued beryllium 
exposure after sensitization. 

§ 850.38 Warning signs and labels. 
(a) Warning signs. The responsible 

employer must post warning signs at 
each access point to a regulated area 
with the following information: 

DANGER 
BERYLLIUM CAN CAUSE LUNG DAMAGE 
CANCER HAZARD 
AUTHORIZED PERSONNEL ONLY 

(b) Warning labels. (1) The responsible 
employer must affix warning labels to 
all containers of beryllium, beryllium 
compounds, or beryllium-contaminated 
clothing, equipment, waste, scrap, or 
debris. 

(2) Warning labels must contain the 
following information: 

DANGER 
CONTAMINATED WITH BERYLLIUM 
DO NOT REMOVE DUST BY BLOWING OR 

SHAKING 
CANCER AND LUNG DISEASE HAZARD 

(c) Warning signs and labels must be 
in accordance with 29 CFR 1910.1200, 
Hazard Communication. 

§ 850.39 Recordkeeping and use of in-
formation. 

(a) The responsible employer must 
establish and maintain accurate 
records of all beryllium inventory in-
formation, hazard assessments, expo-
sure measurements, exposure controls, 
and medical surveillance. 

(b) Heads of DOE Departmental Ele-
ments must: 

(1) Designate all record series as re-
quired under this rule as agency 
records and, therefore, subject to all 
applicable agency records management 
and access laws; and 

(2) Ensure that these record series 
are retained for a minimum of seventy- 
five years. 

(c) The responsible employer must 
convey to DOE or its designee all 
record series required under this rule if 
the employer ceases to be involved in 
the CBDPP. 

(d) The responsible employer must 
link data on workplace conditions and 
health outcomes in order to establish a 
basis for understanding the beryllium 
health risk. 

(e) The responsible employer must 
ensure the confidentiality of all work- 
related records generated under this 
rule by ensuring that: 

(1) All records that are transmitted 
to other parties do not contain names, 
social security numbers or any other 
variables, or combination of variables, 
that could be used to identify par-
ticular individuals; and 

(2) Individual medical information 
generated by the CBDPP is: 

(i) Either included as part of the 
worker’s site medical records and 
maintained by the SOMD, or is main-
tained by another physician designated 
by the responsible employer; 

(ii) Maintained separately from other 
records; and 

(iii) Used or disclosed by the respon-
sible employer only in conformance 
with any applicable requirements im-
posed by the Americans with Disabil-
ities Act, the Privacy Act of 1974, the 
Freedom of Information Act, and any 
other applicable law. 
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